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For CAPSLO, “Housing First” means that we seek to provide housing without preconditions and with as 
little barriers as possible, rather than a reward or something to be earned. Our overarching goal is to 
connect homeless people to permanent housing as quickly as possible. Meeting the client “where 
they’re at,” our work is focused on the development of a case plan that is oriented toward their success 
in obtaining or maintaining housing, which is predicated by consumer choice and self-determination. 
Our services support the client in identifying the barriers to stable housing that they are experiencing, 
and assisting them with services to address these fundamental challenges. Each level of service adheres 
to Housing First practices, which are embedded in policies, procedures, and staff training. 

Through this Housing First lens, we engage clients in a progressive process that takes our clients through 
engagement, assessment, diversion, and addressing immediate needs (such as food and sheltering) as 
we work with the client with housing stabilization planning, including financial management.  We 
embrace partnerships that we have with other Housing First organizations, such as 5 Cities Homeless 
Coalition, El Camino Homeless Organization, Salvation Army, and Transitions Mental Health Association, 
among others. 

CAPSLO offers services as needed and requested on a voluntary basis and does not make housing 
contingent on participation in services. Within the Housing First framework, our approach with clients is 
based on the following principles: Trauma Informed; Housing Focused; Harm Reduction; Person 
Centered; and Strengths Based. 



ATTACHMENT E - CAPSLO Supplemental Answers to Questions CES RENEWAL  

1. Describe the experience of the applicant and sub-recipients (if any) in working with the proposed 
population and in providing housing similar to that proposed in the application.  

In 2016, CAPSLO, 5Cities Homeless Coalition (5CHC), and El Camino Homeless Organization (ECHO) were 
awarded funding for the Coordinated Entry System (CES) to provide a system of screening, diversion, and case 
management services to homeless individuals and families throughout the county. These partners working with 
County staff have developed an integrated approach that prevents duplication of services and streamlines 
access to the most appropriate service provider to meet client needs. Since its inception in 2017, this 
collaborative program has served approximately 6,000 households. In addition to the Coordinated Entry 
assessment, these partners provide a comprehensive spectrum of services for those who are experiencing or 
are at-risk of homelessness, including outreach, shelter, housing navigation and supportive services.   

In the previous grant year, CES in SLO County expanded to include an additional 5 partners; Transitions-Mental 
Health Association (T-MHA), Salvation Army, LUMINA Alliance, The Center for Family Strengthening (CFS), and 
Family Care Network (FCN).  Through this expanding CES system, the CES partners either provide directly or 
ensure effective referral to a broader range of community supports that affect housing stability, including 
immediate needs, employment, education, parenting, behavioral and physical health services (including street 
medicine), and benefit acquisition.  In the coming year, we seek to further expand CES to all providers who 
provide homeless services or related services, including but not limited to Good Samaritan Shelter, People 
Assisting the Homeless (PATH), SLO County Department of Social Services, SLO County Drug and Alcohol, SLO 
County Public Health, SLO County Behavioral Health, SLO City Mobile Crisis Unit (MCU).   

The CES lead agency, Community Action Partnership of San Luis Obispo County (CAPSLO) has provided 
comprehensive services since 1989 that shelter, feed, a the guiding servies of case management to support 
individuals and families seeking to end their experience of homelessness and achieve self-sufficiency. 
CAPSLO’s 40 Prado Homeless Services Center provides 24/7 services, 124 beds allocated for individuals and 
families experiencing homelessness, a health clinic administered by Community Health Centers of the 
Central Coast (a community partner), and mental health care onsite co-administered by CAPSLO and SLO 
County Behavioral Health (known as SLO Hub).  

2. Describe experience in effectively utilizing federal funds including HUD grants and other public funding, 
including satisfactory drawdowns and performance for existing grants as evidenced by timely reimbursement of 
subrecipients (if applicable), regular drawdowns, timely resolution of monitoring findings, and timely submission 
of required reporting on existing grants.  

Since its designation as the county’s federal Community Action Agency in 1965, CAPSLO has been awarded 
countless government grants. For over 17 years, CAPSLO has consistently received US Department of 
Housing and Urban Development (HUD) funding, successfully providing services to San Luis Obispo County’s 
homeless population. CAPSLO also receives funding through the US Departments of Health and Human 
Services (HHS), Energy, Agriculture, and Veterans Affairs (VA). State grants include Community Services Block 
Grants (CSBG), and those through the Departments of Housing Community Development, HHS, and Social 
Services (DSS). Numerous County of SLO grants is received annually. With over 225 grants awarded each 
year, CAPSLO is meticulous in completing the required program activities and outcomes as requested by the 
funder and has a long record of passing all audits/reviews with no findings.  

With the necessary infrastructure to successfully implement and monitor complex grants and contracts, 
CAPSLO undergoes an agency-wide, rigorous audit process annually, including inquiry and observation to 
understand and evaluate CAPSLO’s internal controls, confirmations, interim testing, and compliance audits, and 
substantive, procedural analysis. Critical audit areas include compliance with federal and state awards, 
program and support services expenses, accounts payable and accrued liabilities, program and unearned 



deferred revenue, cash, property, equipment, and long-term debt.  

CAPSLO's Finance Department will be responsible for processing payment requests. They have a long history 
of working with the County of San Luis Obispo in submitting payment requests for many grants from various 
County departments.  

4. Housing First and/or Lower Barrier Implementation (Attachment requirement) Describe experience with utilizing 
a Housing First approach. Include: 1) eligibility criteria; 2) process for accepting new clients; 3) process and criteria 
for exiting clients. Must demonstrate there are no preconditions to entry, allowing entry regardless of current or 
past substance abuse, income, criminal records (with exceptions of restrictions imposed by federal, state, or local 
law or ordinance), marital status, familial status, self-disclosed or perceived sexual orientation, gender identity or 
gender expression. Must demonstrate the project has a process to address situations that may jeopardize housing 
or project assistance to ensure that project participation is terminated in only the most severe cases.  

1. All current CES agencies, CAPSLO, ECHO, LUMINA, TMHA, Salvation Army, CFS, and 5CHC, work in partnership 
to follow a Housing First, low-barrier approach to accepting clients through Coordinated Entry. While certain 
agencies may work with specific target populations, collectively the CES partners affirm that there are no 
preconditions to entry; allowing entry regardless of current or past substance abuse, income, criminal 
records (with exceptions of restrictions imposed by federal, state, or local law or ordinance), marital status, 
familial status, self-disclosed or perceived sexual orientation, gender identity or gender expression.  

2.  In the previous grant year, CAPSLO & CES transitioned away front the use of ClientTrack (CT) and moved all CES 
activities that were possible to move into HMIS. Specifically, the already established universal intake 
(combining and simplifying all agencies’ intake processes and Coordinated Entry Assessment) was moved into 
HMIS and is now open to all CES providers. This intake is interchangeable between the agencies ensuring 
participants do not have to repeat general intake information (demographics, income, disability, benefits 
status, legal history, etc.). This allows for CES to have a more client-centered approach and utilize a single 
database. 

After this assessment, there is enough information to best match these families or individuals to the 
appropriate intervention (diversion, prevention, RRH, Interim Housing, PSH, etc.). When necessary, and once 
these first steps are accomplished, the individual/family is referred to a Case Manager for more intensive 
assistance in finding housing. Case managers assess the household's vulnerability, utilizing the VISPDAT tool as 
part of their assessment process. Using a needs assessment and t VI tool, the CES in SLO County can match 
and prioritize households for the most appropriate intervention. Utilizing low-barrier, opt-in, housing-focused 
case management is a hallmark of housing-first programming and is something the SLO County CES has 
required and will continue to require. However, since many homeless services providers have previously not 
been part of the CES in SLO County, continuing to expand CES will ensure that all services offered to those 
experiencing homelessness in SLO County are part of the CES and that participants can universally access the 
full spectrum of services without preconditions.  

3. All participants are provided the tools to problem-solve their housing situation. Since SLO County has limited 
case managers, only those who are VISPDAT scoring a three and above will be assigned to a housing-focused 
case manager. Clients may be referred to Adult Protective Services (APS), THMA FSP, County Behavioral 
Health, or any other appropriate referral based on their needs. Households are exited from services when 
they have continually refused services, violated the program rules such as an act of violence to another 
participant or staff), have exited to non-supportive housing options, or cannot be located. Individuals are not 
withdrawn from services in CES due to mental health, substance abuse, mental disability, difficulty in 
engagement, or other disabling conditions. 



 
6. Describe the needs of the clients to be served.  

Housing is the primary need of the CES clients in SLO County.  100% of individuals who are accessing 
CES are either at risk of or currently experiencing homelessness, with 29% experiencing chronic 
homelessness.  Beyond housing, access to mental health care, public benefits, critical documentation 
possession (to obtain housing), and a lack of affordable housing are substantive and consistent barriers 
for this population. In an analysis of CES data in the last four years, the largest, historically identified 
need (31% in 2022) is to increase/gain public benefits and obtain required documents to secure 
permanent housing or other resources.  This need is being met primarily through expanding CES to 
include more agencies and the development of a matching process for all individuals to match housing 
resources better. 

Additionally, a need articulated by folks with lived experience is to increase the ability of participants 
to have a choice in the process of obtaining housing. This is embedded in the current year's matching 
process for CES. CES proposed revising the prioritization and matching process for housing resources 
primarily driven by participant choice and vulnerability. 

Programs and services that can better serve an aging population are a significant need that persists 
with this population.  Over the last three years, the average age of participants has increased. 50% of 
all participants in CES were over 49 years old, with an average Vi-SPDAT score of 8 for all individuals on 
the By-Name List (BNL). Additional needs that clients have articulated in feedback forums are increased 
transparency in programming and options, increased support for participants who struggle with 
substance use disorders, and increased non-congregant shelter programming.  

27. Describe the actions the organization will take to serve subpopulations that the CoC has 
identified as being underserved.  

CAPSLO is committed to continuing and expanding this work, not just in interim housing but all 
programs (including CES). This commitment involves four legs, accurate and meaningful data collection, 
intentional training and program policies, frequent and diverse venues for current and former 
participant feedback, and documented quality improvement mechanisms.  

Initially, there need to be clear definitions around all data collection in all programs that are clear and 
coherent so that each staff understands differences between services, incident reports, how to 
document program exits, etc.. Frequently, those underserved in a CoC are engaged by program staff 
who are not as adept in data collection and often do not prioritize this. This initial barrier is best 
addressed through clear definitions and determining the most efficient and meaningful data collection 
points - that is, data will only be collected to help a person obtain housing and to determine what steps 
are taken or not taken to help them achieve this goal.  

Efforts to improve CES with subpopulations like Veterans, TAY, and families are still ongoing. 5CHC is broadening 
TAY outreach and CES is a fundamental piece of their services. CAPSLO and Good Samaritan (in partnership with 
5CHC) and HUD-VASH are actively working to address veteran homelessness and are soon expected to reach 
functional zero in SLO County.  The CoC saw an increase in families experience homelessness, CES is expanding to 
include all family services providers and CAPSLO has integrated other family support services offered by CAPSLO and 
others to better reach out and engage with families who are not enrolled in CES. 

Training is critical for correct data collection and effective policies and procedures. CAPLSO will continue 
implementing a training program that brings in national and regional experts for staff training and 
partnered agencies. This annual training program includes training on trauma-informed care, housing 
first, harm reduction, client-centered care, fair housing, lived experience panels, etc.  

CAPSLO and its partner agencies will commit to a multivenue approach to get feedback from 



current and former participants with mechanisms to integrate this feedback to improve services. 
This leads into the last leg - a quality improvement process - in which CAPLSO will move from an 
informal process to a formalized process throughout all programs. 
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August 16, 2023 
 
 
Mr. Devin Drake 
Dept. of Social Services Director 
San Luis Obispo County 
3433 South Higuera  
San Luis Obispo, CA 93401 
 
Re: CA1628L9D141802 Coordinated Entry Program  
– Continuum of Care 
 
Dear Mr. Drake, 
 
5Cities Homeless Coalition has entered into a Memorandum of Understanding in 
the amount of $29,000 with Community Action Partnership of San Luis Obispo in 
which 5Cities Homeless Coalition will provide coordinated entry services as 
detailed in the Continuum of Care Grant Application between June 1, 2024 and 
May 31, 2025. 
 
Per the conditions of this grant, 5Cities Homeless Coalition certifies that it will 
provide a minimum of $7,250 in-kind match as detailed below: 
 

Match Type Source Contributor Value 

Match Cash Private Donations Private Donations $500 

Match Facility In-Kind Private Donations Private Donations $6,820 

 
If I can answer additional questions, please contact me. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
 
Janna Nichols 
Executive Director 
(805) 574-1638, ext. 102	
5Cities Homeless Coalition	
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August 16, 2023 
 
 
Mr. Devin Drake 
Dept. of Social Services Director 
San Luis Obispo County 
3433 South Higuera 
San Luis Obispo, CA 93401 
Re: Coordinated Entry Program – Collaboration with CAPLSO 
 
Dear Mr. Drake,  
 
The El Camino Homeless Organization (ECHO) has entered into a Memorandum 
of Understanding, in the amount of $29,000, with the Community Action 
Partnership of San Luis Obispo. The role of ECHO is to provide coordinated entry 
services as detailed in the Continuum of Care Grant #CA1628L9D141802 between 
June 1, 2024 and May 31, 2025. 
 
Per the conditions of the grant, ECHO certifies that it will provide a cash match of 
$7,250 through private donations.  
 
Please feel free to contact me should I be able to answer any additional 
questions.  
 
Sincerely,  
 

 
 
Wendy Lewis  
CEO/President 
ECHO 
805.792.0090 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 



August 2023

Devin Drake, Director
Department of Social Services
County of San Luis Obispo
3433 South Higuera St.
San Luis Obispo, CA 93401

Dear Mr. Drake:

Per the conditions of FY 2024-25 Continuum of Care Grant Program, the Community Action Partnership of San Luis 
Obispo Co., Inc. (CAPSLO) certifies that it will provide a match as detailed below:

Type Source Contributor Value

Annual Cash Match Private Donations Private Donations $74,285

John “Jack” Lahey, MSW
Director of Homeless Services
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